CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 4 July 2019 at 2000hrs.
Present were Acting Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’Brien, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, CJ Morris, D Meyer, MAT Harbour, Cllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There was an apology from Cllr J Williams.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 6th June 2019 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. The next meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council and has been postponed until November 2019.

2. Tree Strategy.  An email from One Voice Wales 12th June 2019 on behalf of the Woodland Trust asked all Councils if there were any trees in their communities that they would like to champion. Nominations would close on 19th July 2019.  Cllr Mrs L Doggett was going to arrange this in conjunction with the Bwlch Women’s Institute.
3. Meeting with Police and Crime Commissioner. An email report from Crickhowell and District Civic Society dated 31st May 2019 was forwarded to all Councillors on 26th June 2019. Cllr D Meyer had attended the meeting. There were some comments about drones overlooking the rural area in search of suitable targets for criminals to steal. It was noted that licences were required to fly drones.
4. May 2019 issue of the Clerks & Councils Direct contained legal advice for Councillors by an expert in local council law. The Clerk handed out photocopies of the legal advice to the Councillors who missed the June meeting.
New Community Council Website
The Clerk wrote to CRIC to stop the Council website information and install a link to the new website. He also wrote to all of the Council Clerks in the Five Councils Liaison Committee and had some good comments about the Council’s new website.
The Council website is – https://cwmducouncil.org 
Highways / Playgrounds
Drainage Scheme for the A479 at Tretower.. An email from the Community Liaison Officer dated 3rd July 2019 informed the Clerk that the latest project newsletter would be posted to all residents on 4th July 2019 to inform them about the proposed works throughout July and August 2019 which would continue under single lane traffic management. The works would stop for the duration of the Royal Welsh Show from 18th – 29th July 2019 and the final resurfacing works would take place in late August and be carried out under a full road closure. There would be an update with definite dates for this part of the project.
Damaged Footpath. An email from the Rights of Way Officer informed the Council and Mrs J Nicholls that he had asked the Warden for an update on the repairs and would let us know when he has an answer.
There were several areas in Cwmdu, which needed maintenance. The road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site has been reported many times as the hedge cuttings are never picked up and as a result, the road is getting narrower.  The pavement from the Farmers Arms to the junction past the closed Cwmdu School is impassable because the hedge cuttings are never picked up. These points were reported again to the new Highways Supervisor on 19th June 2019. The Clerk had a reply on 25th June 2019 with a promise to look into the points that were reported.
Cllr Mrs JE Block reported that the signs for “No Dogs” had been removed from the Council playpark behind the closed toilets in Cwmdu. The Clerk wrote to the Highways Department to get the signs replaced. A reply from the Countryside and Outdoor Recreation Officer stated he would replace the signs. The Clerk was to check and write again.
Llangynidr Bridge. A letter to the Powys Highways about the Llangynidr Bridge was drafted by Cllr RDH Jackson which the Clerk sent to the Director of the Highways Department, PCC with a copy to Llangynidr Community Council. It was reported that lights had been installed on both sides of the bridge.
Correspondence

1. Email 13th June 2019 Mrs M Heaffey with thanks for the Council’s cheque of the £600 grant to the Bwlch Village Hall.
2. Email 11th June 2019 Chair C & D Civic Society with a follow up report on the visit by the Police and Crime Commissioner for Dyfed-Powys to Crickhowell on 24th May 2019. This was sent to all Councillors on 26th June 2019.

3. Letter 25th June 2019 Brecon and District Disabled Club asking for a donation. £100 agreed.
4. Letter 2nd July 2019 Mr WR Pritchard concerning the advertised sale of the closed Cwmdu Toilets with a suggestion that the toilets be demolished to make a parking space for the residents of the Crescent in Cwmdu.

5. Email 17th June 2019 One Voice Wales concerning comments by Powys County Council Officers that Community Councils are not statutory consultees on planning matters. Attached documents from NALC make it clear that this is not the case.
6. Email 28th June 2019 PCC Valuer informing the Council that PCC are advertising the closed Cwmdu toilet block for sale.

7. Email 1st July 2019 BBNPA with the weekly register for 21st June 2019 planning applications.

8. Email 1st July 2019 from the audit arrangements for a webinar on 2nd July 2019.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails received from 31st May 2019 – 25th June 2019 for the 6th June 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Vedw Wood. It was reported that fencing in the Vedw Wood area, on the right hand side driving uphill, was in a dangerous state. Enquiries needed to be made to CSEG to see if they knew anything about coppicing in this area that could have affected it.  The state of the road and footpath was  reported to the Rights of Way Officer.
2. Brecon Beacons National Park Local Development Plan 2 (LDP2) Consultation on Local Development Plan Documents
 
The Brecon Beacons National Park Authority is preparing a replacement Local Development Plan, and as such has produced the following documents:- 
       The Preferred Strategy
       The Initial Sustainability Appraisal
       The Habitat Regulations Assessment Screening Report
       The Candidate Site Registers 
 
These documents, along with other supporting documents, are available for public consultation for a period of 8 weeks Thursday 4th July until Thursday 29th August 2019.
To view the draft documents please visit the Authority’s website as follows: https://www.beacons3`
-npa.gov.uk/planning/draft-strategy-and-policy/local-development-plan-review/
The Clerk is to forward the two emails from BBNPA to all the Councillors concerning – Preferred Strategy and the Local Development Plan2 (LDP2) for their information.

3. Neuadd Fach. The weekly list of planning applications dated 8th March 2019 had a planning application for Neuadd Fach which the Council had not been informed about. The Clerk is to write to BBNPA for more information about this application.
Accounts
1. Viking Direct - £260.68 (VAT- £43.45) - £260.68
2. Brecon Disabled Club - £100.00

Proposed by Cllr D Meyer and Seconded by Cllr RDH Jackson. Carried
3. VAT claim for refund of £1580.21 was completed online and then sent by post on 25th June 2019
4. Webinar about Internal Audit Arrangements at Town and Community Councils – 2nd July 2019 – The  Clerk was away on 2nd July 2019 and the Audit Office would record and forward the information by email.
5. Audit – queries from the External Auditor. The Council has had queries from the external auditor in relation to planning committees and the contract for the grass cutting. The Clerk read out the letter he had drafted as a response to the auditor’s queries and the Councillors agreed with the letter, which the Clerk will send together with additional enclosures.
6. Bank Balance  -  £9958.33  –  Council - £5414.49  The War Memorial Restoration Fund stands at £4543.84. 
Playing Fields and Allotments 

Cllr MAT Harbour asked if the Council used a Construction Phase Plan (CPP) for any work carried out by contractors employed by the Community Council. The Clerk looked into the regulations and printed out a template from the Construction Design and Management Regulations 2015.

New price for felting the roof of the outdoor shelter in the playing fields - £350.00. The Clerk wrote and cancelled the previous contract for £600 because of the price and long delay in getting the work done.

Water Proposal for Allotments
The Clerk wrote to the PCC Property Department to get approval to go ahead with the proposed scheme to provide a water supply to the allotments. A reply from the PCC Valuer informed the Council that the request had been passed on to the Farms Manager who manages the Welsh Church Act Land Estate.
The Councillors stated that they were very pleased with the existing grass cutting contract and the price which had been fixed for several years. It was proposed that the contract be extended for 2019/20 and for 1920/21.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and Seconded by Cllr Mrs JE Block.    Carried.

Cllr RDH Jackson stated that the Council should receive annual reports from the CSEG and the Allotment Society. The Clerk was to write to ask for the annual reports and inform the CSEG and the Allotment Society that the Community Council should receive the reports at the end of April each year in time for the Council’s annual meeting in May.
Bwlch War Memorial
The Clerk had sent a copy of the Cwmdu and District Community Council Management and Maintenance Plan for the Bwlch War Memorial to the Senior Heritage Officer at the Brecon Beacons National Park Authority on 19th June 2019. There was a reply from the BBNPA informing the Council that the Senior Heritage Officer no longer worked for the Authority but the Council’s letter had been passed on to the  Building Conservation Officer.
Meeting Closed at 2010Hrs.
